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(c) Methods for preventing self-deal-
ing and conflicts of interest; 

(d) Selection and retention of legal 
counsel who is readily available to ad-
vise the bank and its fiduciary officers 
and employees on fiduciary matters; 
and 

(e) Investment of funds held as fidu-
ciary, including short-term invest-
ments and the treatment of fiduciary 
funds awaiting investment or distribu-
tion. 

§ 9.6 Review of fiduciary accounts. 
(a) Pre-acceptance review. Before ac-

cepting a fiduciary account, a national 
bank shall review the prospective ac-
count to determine whether it can 
properly administer the account. 

(b) Initial post-acceptance review. Upon 
the acceptance of a fiduciary account 
for which a national bank has invest-
ment discretion, the bank shall con-
duct a prompt review of all assets of 
the account to evaluate whether they 
are appropriate for the account. 

(c) Annual review. At least once dur-
ing every calendar year, a bank shall 
conduct a review of all assets of each 
fiduciary account for which the bank 
has investment discretion to evaluate 
whether they are appropriate, individ-
ually and collectively, for the account. 

§ 9.7 Multi-state fiduciary operations. 
(a) Acting in a fiduciary capacity in 

more than one state. Pursuant to 12 
U.S.C. 92a and this section, a national 
bank may act in a fiduciary capacity in 
any state. If a national bank acts, or 
proposes to act, in a fiduciary capacity 
in a particular state, the bank may act 
in the following specific capacities: 

(1) Any of the eight fiduciary capac-
ities expressly listed in 12 U.S.C. 92a(a), 
unless the state prohibits its own state 
banks, trust companies, and other cor-
porations that compete with national 
banks in that state from acting in that 
capacity; and 

(2) Any other fiduciary capacity the 
state permits for its own state banks, 
trust companies, or other corporations 
that compete with national banks in 
that state. 

(b) Serving customers in other states. 
While acting in a fiduciary capacity in 
one state, a national bank may market 
its fiduciary services to, and act as fi-

duciary for, customers located in any 
state, and it may act as fiduciary for 
relationships that include property lo-
cated in other states. The bank may 
use a trust representative office for 
this purpose. 

(c) Offices in more than one state. A 
national bank with fiduciary powers 
may establish trust offices or trust rep-
resentative offices in any state. 

(d) Determination of the state referred 
to in 12 U.S.C. 92a. For each fiduciary 
relationship, the state referred to in 
section 92a is the state in which the 
bank acts in a fiduciary capacity for 
that relationship. A national bank acts 
in a fiduciary capacity in the state in 
which it accepts the fiduciary appoint-
ment, executes the documents that cre-
ate the fiduciary relationship, and 
makes discretionary decisions regard-
ing the investment or distribution of 
fiduciary assets. If these activities 
take place in more than one state, then 
the state in which the bank acts in a fi-
duciary capacity for section 92a pur-
poses is the state that the bank des-
ignates from among those states. 

(e) Application of state law—(1) State 
laws used in section 92a. The state laws 
that apply to a national bank’s fidu-
ciary activities by virtue of 12 U.S.C. 
92a are the laws of the state in which 
the bank acts in a fiduciary capacity. 

(2) Other state laws. Except for the 
state laws made applicable to national 
banks by virtue of 12 U.S.C. 92a, state 
laws limiting or establishing pre-
conditions on the exercise of fiduciary 
powers are not applicable to national 
banks. 
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§ 9.8 Recordkeeping. 

(a) Documentation of accounts. A na-
tional bank shall adequately document 
the establishment and termination of 
each fiduciary account and shall main-
tain adequate records for all fiduciary 
accounts. 

(b) Retention of records. A national 
bank shall retain records described in 
paragraph (a) of this section for a pe-
riod of three years from the later of the 
termination of the account or the ter-
mination of any litigation relating to 
the account. 
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